
AT A MEETING of the Children and Young People Select Committee of 
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL held at The Castle, Winchester on Thursday, 

17 January 2019

Chairman:
p Councillor Roz Chadd

Vice-Chairman
p Councillor Ray Bolton

p Councillor Jackie Branson
p Councillor Ann Briggs
p Councillor Zilliah Brooks
p Councillor Fran Carpenter
p Councillor Steve Forster
p Councillor Marge Harvey
p Councillor Wayne Irish

p Gavin James
p Kirsty North
p Councillor Neville Penman
p Councillor Jackie Porter
p Councillor Robert Taylor
p Councillor Malcolm Wade
p Councillor Michael Westbrook
 

Co-opted Members
p Ian Brewerton, Secondary School Parent Governor Representative
a Gareth Davies, Primary School Parent Governor Representative
p Robert Sanders, Church of England Schools Representative
VACANT Special School Parent Governor Representative
VACANT Roman Catholic Schools Representative

In attendance at the invitation of the Chairman: 

p Councillor Keith Mans
p Councillor Stephen Reid

82.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies were received from Gareth Davies, the Primary Schools Parent 
Governor representative.

83.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Members were mindful that where they believed they had a Disclosable 
Pecuniary Interest in any matter considered at the meeting they must declare 
that interest at the time of the relevant debate and, having regard to the 
circumstances described in Part 3, Paragraph 1.5 of the County Council's 
Members' Code of Conduct, leave the meeting while the matter was discussed, 
save for exercising any right to speak in accordance with Paragraph 1.6 of the 
Code.  Furthermore Members were mindful that where they believed they had a 
Personal interest in a matter being considered at the meeting they considered 
whether such interest should be declared, and having regard to Part 5, 
Paragraph 5 of the Code, considered whether it was appropriate to leave the 



meeting whilst the matter was discussed, save for exercising any right to speak 
in accordance with the Code.

No declarations were made at this point in the meeting.

84.  MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21 November 2018 were agreed and signed 
by the Chairman.

85.  DEPUTATIONS 

The Committee did not receive any deputations.

86.  CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Chairman announced that Jane Longman had resigned as the special 
schools parent governor, and wished to record her thanks to Jane for her 
contribution to the work of the Committee.  

The Chairman informed Members that nominations had been sought for a 
special schools parent governor to become a co-opted member of the 
committee, and one nomination had been received which would be put forward 
for formal appointment at next month’s County Council meeting.

87.  ATTAINMENT OF CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE IN HAMPSHIRE 
SCHOOLS IN 2018 

The Committee received a report and presentation (Item 6 in the Minute Book) 
from representatives of the Director of Children’s Services on the attainment of 
pupils in Hampshire schools.

Members were taken through the presentation slides and the attainment of 
children when assessed at the end of reception year in Hampshire compared to 
national results was highlighted to the Committee.  It was noted that whilst data 
from the Department for Education was provisional for 2018, indications showed 
that Hampshire would continue to score above the national average for this 
assessment, and continue to perform strongly against its comparator statistical 
authorities.

Data also showed the strength of educational achievement at the end of key 
stage 2 in Hampshire schools which also continued to compare favourably with 
national results, and in light of the introduction of national new tests at the end of 
key stage 2 in 2016.  Officers highlighted that in light of changes to 
assessments, schools in Hampshire still maintained a strong performance, which 
could be seen in the quality of education and strength of teaching.

With regard to secondary education GCSE results, it was explained that changes 
to the government performance matrix in 2017 had resulted in changes to GCSE 
courses which included an altered grading structure, with a 1 to 9 point scale 
replacing the A-E grading structure, with 9 being the highest score attainable.  It 



was noted that the traditional C grade would now equate to a new grade 4, and 
GCSE’s in Maths and English were now more challenging.  As a result of these 
changes, it was difficult to compare 2017/2018 results with previous years 
results, but Hampshire schools were continuing to perform above the national 
average.  It was noted that a number of schools had reported concerns about the 
marking of GCSE’s under the new grading structure, and some papers were 
being remarked as a result.

The complexities of calculating Attainment 8 and Progress 8 at secondary level 
was explained to Members, and it was highlighted that for Attainment 8, 
Hampshire was above the national average as well as in the top half of 
comparable statistical neighbours.  It was explained that some schools may look 
to increase Attainment 8 scores by actively restricting curriculum choice in favour 
of EBacc subjects, to the detriment of subjects such as art and music.  Members 
heard that this had become a cause for concern at a national level.  For 
Progress 8, it was noted that Hampshire schools performed slightly below the 
national average and its statistical neighbours, resulting in a -0.09 score.       

In concluding, Officers highlighted that primary education was outstanding 
amidst educational changes and financial pressures, and Key Stage 4 and 
secondary schools were continuing to perform well. 

In response to questions, Members heard that:

 Achievement data considered all children in Hampshire Special Schools 
exactly the same, and the progress that children made was carefully 
looked at.

 The local authority has been working closely with some underperforming 
schools in Hampshire to help them secure improvements in standards at 
Key Stage 2, as outlined in Section 6 of the report.

 Students should have the choice to study non EBacc subjects such as art 
and music at GCSE level, rather then these being discouraged because 
they are non EBacc.  

RESOLVED:

That the Children and Young People Select Committee noted the update. 

88.  RESHAPING SHORT BREAK ACTIVITIES - PROGRESS UPDATE 

The Committee received a report from a representative of the Director of 
Children’s Services updating them on progress made in reshaping the Short 
Breaks Activities programme (Item 7 in the Minute Book).

Members attention was drawn to the contextual information relating to the 
decision to reshape the short breaks activities programme as set out at Section 3 
of the report, and the changes approved for implementation were highlighted.  It 
was explained that since the decision approving changes to the programme, a 
letter had been sent to all families who accessed short break activities to provide 
an overview of the changes.  Other communication and engagement with 
stakeholders and interested parties was also detailed at Section 5 of the report.



The continuing engagement between Hampshire County Council and  
Hampshire Parent Carer Network (HPCN) was highlighted and Members noted 
the long standing positive relationship with HPCN, with officers attending 
monthly meetings to ensure that parents and carers could be kept updated on 
implementation progress.  Feedback had also been received from HPCN on 
priorities for grant applications as well as the gateway card application form.  
Officers had also engaged with the Young People’s Engagement Group (YPEG) 
and it was heard that wider feedback had been received and the YPEG had 
been closely involved in the design of the new Gateway card, the final version of 
which could be seen at paragraph 5.9 of the report.  Members heard that the 
YPEG had also produced an informative video for young people explaining the 
changes to the short break activities programme.  

Members heard that the short breaks activities programme would be 
commissioned on the basis of priorities, agreed with a representative 
parent/carer panel and it was heard that this would take some time to develop 
but interim arrangements would be put in place during this time.  The timeline of 
activity was explained to Members as detailed in paragraph 7.11 of the report.

Officers explained how the new online Gateway card application worked as set 
out in Section 8 of the report and it was heard that to date, only 10 applications 
had been declined due to not meeting the eligibility criteria. 

It was highlighted that in relation to proposal six to stop funding short break 
activities for young people aged 18 and over, half of the 50 families contacted 
were not accessing short break activities.  Members heard that in relation to 
proposal nine to stop funding swimming as a short break activity, extensive work 
had been undertaken in looking at how to support Hampshire swimming 
providers.  Officers drew Members attention to opportunities such as 
Government funding which would have the potential to minimise the effect of the 
withdrawal of short break activities funding for swimming.

In response to questions, Members heard that:

 A provider forum was held in September 2018 which was attended by 
short break activity providers, where providers, including swimming 
providers, had the opportunity to discuss and raise any concerns 
regarding the redesigned short break activities programme.  Members 
heard that a further provider forum was planned for early 2019.

 A range of priorities set by a representative parent/carer panel would 
assist in developing a commissioning strategy for the short break activities 
programme and a priority led approach.

 Information about the Gateway card was readily available on the Council 
website as well as an information leaflet which could be downloaded and 
printed.   

 Ongoing work with Energise Me had helped to identify a number of 
opportunities for schools and swimming providers to minimise the effect of 
funding withdrawal for swimming as part of the short breaks activities 
programme.  

 Officers from Children’s Services would attend a meeting of the Autism 
Partnership Board.



 Payment in advance for short break activities had been introduced to 
compensate for “no shows”, but at the providers discretion allowances 
could be made for unforeseen circumstances.

Councillor Chadd proposed and Councillor Bolton seconded an amendment to 
the recommendation for a further update to be presented to the Committee in 12 
months time.  This was agreed by Members.

RESOLVED:

That the Children and Young People Select Committee noted the progress of the 
implementation of the reshaped Short break Activities Programme, and 
requested a further update in 12 months time.

89.  CHILDREN'S SERVICES CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2019/20 - 2021/22 

The Committee received a report and presentation on the Children’s Services 
Capital Programme (Item 8 in the Minute Book).  

Members were led through the presentation slides, and key issues within the 
Children’s Services Capital programme were highlighted.  These included an 
increase of12,691 new school places between 2013 and 2018, investment of 
£216 million and the role of the local authority in strategically planning school 
places and capital investment.  Members attention was drawn to the graph in the 
presentation which detailed previous, current and projected figures for primary 
numbers and movement into the secondary phase at Year 7.  A number of new 
mainstream and planned schools to be completed by September 2022 in 
Hampshire was also highlighted and Officers drew attention to the issues relating 
to Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) and the amount of SEND 
national funding which totalled £4.668 million.  A number of priority investment 
areas were highlighted as well as children’s services capital programme spend 
between 2017/18 to 2019/20. 

Pressures on the Capital Programme were explained which included ongoing 
primary and secondary pressure, as well as inflation in the construction industry 
and uncertainties surrounding Brexit.  Members noted the achievements of 
successfully delivering lower cost school buildings and the national reputation for 
quality school buildings whilst recognising the financial climate 

Attention was also drawn to the new modular classrooms as listed in appendix 3 
of the report.

That in response to questions, Members heard that:
 Where school places were available, then the education authority would 

seek to fill these before looking to expand capacity at the school.
 In relation to school new builds, the property team would take into account 

factors such as any ongoing maintenance costs.
 Any design solutions for a school shouldn’t produce high revenue costs to 

that school’s budget, and the property team would produce detailed life 
cycles to take into account all factors associated with the design.



 Hampshire County Council has a good reputation with the Department for 
Education for delivering new Free School projects, and attention was 
drawn to the new free school in Basingstoke.

RESOLVED:

That the Children and Young People Select Committee supported the 
recommendations being proposed to the Executive Lead Member for Children’s 
Services in Section 1 of the report.

90.  2019/20 REVENUE BUDGET REPORT FOR CHILDREN’S SERVICES 

The Committee received a report and presentation on the Children’s Services 
Revenue Budget (Item 9 in the Minute Book).  The representative of the Director 
of Children’s Services took Members through the presentation slides and 
highlighted key aspects of the medium term financial strategy (MTFS) position, 
and it was noted that there was an anticipated delay in some elements of the 
delivery of cash release for the Tt2019 programme which was factored into the 
MTFS.  Attention was also drawn to the 2.99% increase in council tax which was 
the maximum amount permitted and in line with the referendum limit.  The key 
aspects of the Chancellor’s budget in relation to Children’s Services were also 
highlighted, as well as key aspects of the provisional local government finance 
settlement for 2019/20.  In relation to this, it was noted that the NHB baseline 
figure was maintained at 0.4%, with the HCC allocation at £4.9m which was built 
into the MTFS.  It was also explained that £2.993m had been allocated for 
additional funding for each of the next two years for the high needs block. 

Key features of the reserves strategy were explained and it was noted that more 
than half of the total reserves at £338.6 million were committed to existing 
revenue programmes and capital spend.  Members noted the £27.6 million set 
aside to mitigate risks and the detailed breakdown of available reserves.  It was 
highlighted that an unallocated balance of £29.4 million would prepare for future 
draws beyond 2020.  The key message from children’s services in relation to 
Transforming the Council to 2019 was that there was no new savings proposals 
to consider as part of the budget setting process as these had all been achieved 
in advance.

Cllr Steve Forster left the meeting at this point in proceedings.

The Executive Lead Member for Children’s Services spoke to this item and 
stated that the County Council couldn’t predict extra funding but would continue 
to make extra representations.  

In response to Member questions it was heard:

 That even though services were stable, there were always immediate 
risks and structural risks to services.  Structural risks were seen as 
relatively low risk, and transformation to 2019 had helped to address 
these with £6.5 million spent on front line social work.  In relation to risks, 
it was noted that sudden external factors could be hard to anticipate. 



 In relation to unaccompanied asylum seeking children (UASC), there 
wasn’t public funding available for this, but it was a statutory duty to 
provide care when cases arose, and to have a good amount of monetary 
reserves to address unexpected pressures.  This also remained a 
significant pressure and had the number of UASC had significantly 
increased since last year.

 That whilst some risks couldn’t be pre-empted, children’s safety would 
never be put in danger. 

 That the predicted rate of children being looked after was just under 50 
per 10,000, and there was a need to invest to have the right services to 
meet demand, and to plan this at the earliest possible stage.

 That the number of Education Health and Care Plans (EHCPs) were 
significantly increasing, something which had also been experienced at a 
national level.

 That work was being undertaken with independent schools to look to 
reduce costs incurred by spot purchasing placements, and replace this 
with block purchasing.

 That in relation to post-16 care, a raft of initiatives designed to reduce 
higher cost out of county placements for children were underway.

 That in relation to Youth Justice, it was noted that a grant is received from 
the Youth Justice Board.

 That once a child reaches the age of 18, they could then stay with their 
foster carers, but this would mean that there would be one less foster 
place available as a result.

 That in relation to the cost of Tribunal cases, this was a national issue and 
not Hampshire specific.

 That some parents preferred to keep their children in mainstream school 
who have an Education, Health and Care plan, and other parents 
preferred more specialist learning environments when mainstream 
schools may be appropriate.  

 That there were plans in place to mitigate the pressures of increasing 
demand, but there would be increasing pressures in light of government 
funding cuts.

With regard to the recommendation in the report, a number of additional 
recommendations to the Executive Lead Member were proposed by Councillor 
Jackie Porter and seconded by Councillor Malcolm Wade, who set them out to 
the Committee:

That the Select Committee:
- ‘Notes the pressures on school budgets and urge the Executive Lead 

Member to lobby Government for more support for schools, especially the 
High Needs block funding’.

- ‘Recommends that the Executive Lead Member notes the non-schools 
revised budget for 2018/19 has been increased to meet service needs of 
young people, as the County Council’s statutory duties to meet those 
needs has risen’.

- ‘Recommends that in the knowledge of that observation, the Executive 
Lead Member will reconsider that decision to be taken today to cut the 
2019/20 non-schools budget which is £10.2 million from the original 



2018/19 budget, and £15.24 million less that the revised budget – which is 
a cut of 8.8%’.

- ‘Recommends that the budget for 2019/20 reflects the additional needs 
with realism, and requests that the Executive Lead Member allocates a 
budget of £167.041 million holding the original 2018/19 budget’.

A vote was held on all four points collectively, with the outcome: 

For: 5
Against: 10
Abstained: 0
(not carried)

Subsequently, Councillor Chadd proposed and Councillor James seconded an 
addition to the recommendation in the report, that: 

The Select Committee:
‘Notes the pressures on school budgets and urge the Executive Lead Member to 
lobby Government for more support for schools, especially the High Needs block 
funding’

A vote was held with the outcome
For: 15
Against: 0
Abstained: 0
(carried)

The revised recommendation was considered and agreed. It was 

RESOLVED 

That the Children and Young People Select Committee: 
- support the recommendations being proposed to the Executive Lead 

Member for Children’s Services in section 1 of the report. 
- notes the pressures on school budgets and urges the Executive Lead 

Member to lobby Government for more support for schools, especially the 
High Needs block funding.

91.  WORK PROGRAMME 

The Director of Transformation and Governance presented the Committee’s 
work programme (see Item 10 in the Minute Book).

It was confirmed that the SEN update due to be presented at the May Select 
Committee, would include details of Special Education Needs as well as 
Disabilities (SEND).

Members requested an update on County Lines at a future Select Committee, 
and it was confirmed that this would be added to the work programme for a 
future meeting.



RESOLVED:

That the work programme, subject to any amendments made during the 
meeting, is agreed.
 

Chairman, 


